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MINUTES 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
May 9, 2016  
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 

 
Council Member Dee Woodham, Council Member Jason Peterson, Council Member 
Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Sharon Gilbert, Council Member Rusty Nix and 
Mayor Hollie Cost were in attendance.  Junior City Council President, Grace Stermer 
was also present. 
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:31.  Mayor Cost welcomed all in 
attendance and explained that the work session was a time for the Council to discuss 
business and items relating to the Council meeting agenda as well as to hear citizen 
presentations to be discussed by the Council. 
 
Mayor Cost recognized Mr. Buddy Freeman, chairman of the Montevallo Acceptance 
Project (MAP) to address the Council with a proposed ordinance.  Mr. Freeman 
submitted a copy of a Nondiscrimination Ordinance for consideration by the Council.  It 
was presented as follows: 
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Mr. Freeman gave the following remarks to the Council and presented a copy to the 
Council as follows: 
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David Hawes, resident and MAP member stood and addressed the Council.  Mr. Hawes 
stated that MAP had been working on compiling the ordinance for more than a year and 
had researched and compared the ordinance to other communities in similar size.  He 
stated that the ordinance fits within Montevallo as it represents that the City will protect 
and safeguard all persons.  He continued that Montevallo is known for openness and 
tolerance which is currently only a preception and the ordinance would establish a local 
mechanism to ensure for the future the tradition of treating people fairly and combating 
discrimination.  Mr. Hawes referred to the language in the ordinance regarding the faith 
community.  He concluded that the spirit of the ordinance was for everyone to work 
together to make a great Montevallo. 
 
Mayor Cost thanked Mr. Freeman and Mr. Hawes for their kind words about the 
commuunity and bringing their ideas and concerns to the Council.  
 
Mr. Jacob Gordon, outgoing SGA President at the University of Montevallo asked to 
speak before as he could not stay for the entire meeting.  Mayor Cost agreed.  Mr. 
Gordon stated that the work of MAP was important with a valid mission and the 
University was also trying to establish nondiscrimination language.  He continued that 
the ordinance has the support of approximately 3000 students at UM. 
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Mayor Cost asked the Council if anyone had any questions or comments. 
 
Council Member Nix asked if the Council had addressed the nondiscrimination issue 
last year. 
 
Herman Lehman, City Clerk, stated that the Council had approved nondiscrimination 
language to align with federal guidelines which did not include any judication.  He 
continued that the proposed ordinance goes beyond what was required by the federal 
guidelines. 
 
Mayor Cost stated that the Council will take the ordinance into consideration and will 
have the City attorney review the document to ensure the legalities on behalf of the City.  
Upon receipt of the attorney’s statements, the Council will consider the issue and 
determine if the ordinance should be added to a future Council agenda for vote.  Mayor 
Cost continued that everyone interested in speaking on the issue will have an 
opportunity during the Council meeting.  She thanked MAP for their hard work and 
passion.  She stated that for the remainder of the work session, the Council would hear 
from department heads. 
 
Mayor Cost called for committee reports. 
 
Chief Jeremy Littleton presented the Police Department report as follows: 
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Chief Bill Reid stated that the Fire Department had responded to 113 calls in April which 
included three structure fires in Wilton.  He also stated that the department assisted 
Calera with a structure fire call.  He continued that 40 calls had been ran in the last 
week in April alone.  Chief Reid stated that the department is asking for approval to 
replace the bay door openers at Station Two as they were currently using residential 
openers which were 12 years old and would like to replace them with commercial grade 
openers before an emergency occurred with the functioning of the doors.  He stated that 
the Fire Department had received three quotes with the lowest quote being $2,040 from 
a reliable company in Pelham.  The quotes were presented as follows: 
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Chief Reid noted the department was also obtaining quotes for 10 new pagers.  He 
reiterated that both items, the door openers and pagers, were within budget.  Mayor 
Cost stated that the communication between the Police Department and Fire 
Department was improving and the chiefs were working together to identify a system 
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that will benefit all parties.  She also thanked Chief Reid for noting that the discussed 
purchases were within budget.  Chief Reid stated that the 160 class was beginning 
block 3 of 4 and about 15 people remain in the class and will finish in June.   
 
Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, stated that employees were busy maintaining the 
city right-of-ways and mowing will remain a top priority and take up majority of time from 
now until October.  Mr. Hamby noted that Erwin Stone, our landscape specialist, has 
made a positive difference and works hard to keep the city looking good, stating that the 
Promenade was looking outstanding.  Mr. Hamby also noted that Greg Reece, with the 
Library Foundation Board, was coordinating an event for students to work on the library 
garden.  Mr. Hamby also noted that work was being completed at two Heritage Trace 
lots with work and expenses being documented.  Council Member Woodham inquired 
that whether a lien would be placed on the property in order for the City to obtain 
payment for the services provided at the properties.  Herman Lehman responded that 
the Council would need to vote to establish the lien.  Mr. Hamby stated that the 
department had noticed an influx of items at the apartment complexes due to UM 
students leaving for the summer.  He stated that the city does what they can to pick up 
all items left on the street, even though, technically, the city does not remove sofas and 
televisions in general but will do so to ensure the items are removed.  Mr. Hamby 
concluded his report by noting that Shelby County had begun the work on the entrances 
at Shoal Creek Park. 
 
Lee Waites, Chair of the Vallocycle Committee, stated that work was continuing on the 
new shed to house the bicycles at the City Shop and the committee was working with 
the Mayor to establish new check-out procedures for the bikes. Mayor Cost thanked Lee 
and stated that discussions were being held regarding the possibility of consolidating 
Vallocycle with the Recreation Board.   
 
Shane Baugh, Director of Parks and Recreation, stated that youth sports were winding 
down with only two weeks left in the season.  Mr. Baugh noted that, in addition to the 
entrances being completed at Shoal Creek Park as mentioned earlier, the barns on the 
property were also scheduled to be removed this week.  He stated that work on the 
trails was continuing and he was having to weed eat the area as a lawnmower cannot 
currently get into the trail area.  Mr. Baugh noted that it was busy time of year with four 
fields being lined each night.  He also stated that the City is now offering youth football 
and cheerleading.  With these additions, the City is now overseeing all youth sports in 
the City.  He concluded by noting that the new league with neighboring cities was 
working out great. 
 
Dwight Dellinger with the Golf Course stated that in the month of April 1060 people had 
been to the course with two new memberships.  Mr. Dellinger noted that the Chamber of 
Commerce Golf Tournament went well and was a success event despite the rain.  He 
announced that the new golf carts would arrive on Wednesday.  He also reminded the 
Council and audience that the course would be hosting the Kelsey’s Place, an 
organization from Clanton, tournament on Saturday.  Following that tournament, 
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maintenance was scheduled for the greens.  He stated that he continues to hear 
positive comments about the course and continues to see new faces visiting the course. 
 
Mayor Cost thanked all for their reports and noted that, due to time limitations, the Work 
Session would conclude in order to move into the Council Meeting. 
 

 
 

MINUTES 
Montevallo City Council Meeting 
May 9, 2016 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 

 
Council Member Dee Woodham, Council Member Jason Peterson, Council Member 
Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Sharon Gilbert, Council Member Rusty Nix and 
Mayor Hollie Cost were in attendance.  Junior City Council President, Grace Stermer 
was also present. 

 
  

Pledge of Allegiance -- led by 2nd grader and Boy Scout, Adrian 
 
Meeting Call to Order 
 
Mayor Cost called the meeting to order at 6:01 pm. 
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 4/25/16  
 
Council Member Nix noted that he would like to clarify and correct the minutes of April 
25, 2016 stating that the Montevallo Water Board had agreed to waive the impact and 
meter tap fees but could not waive the fees for the sewer if used due to the pressurized 
line for the Shoal Creek property being leased to the IDB as discussed on page 21 of 
the April 25th minutes. 
 
Council Member Nix moved to approve the minutes pending the correction of the waiver 
of fees as discussed.  Council Member Peterson seconded the motion.  ALL AYES.  
THE MOTION WAS APPROVED. 
 
Student Recognitions / Awards --- NONE 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council  
 
Mayor Cost asked if anyone in the audience would like to address the Council to please 
stand, state your name, address, and to keep all remarks to three minutes. 
 
Greg Reece, resident at 1 Brookwood Drive, stood and stated that he had lived in 
Montevallo for 15 years and believes it is a unique and special place.  He noted that 
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diversity and acceptance have been a distinct part of the City’s deep historic roots.  He 
asked that the Council consider the Nondiscrimination Ordinance to remain true to the 
heritage of our town.  He stated that the request was coming from the citizens and the 
Council should consider the ordinance carefully yet act quickly.  He concluded by noting 
that the ordinance protects rights of citizens and codifies what is in our hearts and in our 
history: We are Montevallo. 
 
Cheryl Patton, resident at 1220 Highland Street, stood and came forward to vocalize her 
support of the ordinance.  She also stated that the businesses in town were pushing for 
the ordinance and would appreciate the support and guidelines set forth by the Council. 
 
Mr. Buddy Freeman, resident and MAP Chair, stood and stated that the ordinance had 
support from the clergy in the community and submitted the following letter to the 
Council: 
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Leann Reed, Pastor of Montevallo Presbyterian Church located at 510 Shelby Street, 
stated that the City of Montevallo is a diverse community not only in its citizens but it is 
a religiously diverse community.  She stated that the faith leaders respect each other’s 
opinion and thoughts even when they disagree and acknowledge that not one religious 
viewpoint exists.  She noted what they do have in common is the support for civil rights 
for all members of our community which is vital for our youth and young adults. 
 
Susan Barnett, Helping Hands of Alabama, stated that her service operated in Chilton 
County however the mission was to seek out individuals that were in need and provide 
the necessary resources for survival.  She state the organization would be holding a 
bike night fundraiser event at Orr Park on September 10 and would like to ask the 
Council to consider waiving the facilities usage fee and vendor fees for the event.  
Mayor Cost thanked Ms. Barnett and stated that fees were commonly waived for non-
profit agencies.  Ms. Barnett stated that although the organization had applied for 501 – 
3C status, it had not yet been obtained.  She stated that currently most funding was 
coming from her personal funds.  Mayor Cost thanked Ms. Barnett and asked that the 
item be added to the agenda under other business. 
 
Mayor Cost again thanked all citizens who were present in support of the proposed 
Nondiscrimination Ordinance and reiterated that the draft document would be sent to 
the City Attorney for review.  She also clarified that the item would not be available for 
Council vote at this time nor was there any guarantee that the issue would be an 
agenda item in the future.  However, upon review of the attorney’s statements, the 
Council will consider adding it as an agenda item and the public would be notified. 
 
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 

o Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing 
Abatement)–  

 
Discussed earlier during the Work Session 
 

o Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, 
ValloCycle, Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – 

 
Discussed earlier during the Work Session 

 
o Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & 

recreation, Golf Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, 
Planning &Zoning, Annexations) –  

 
Committee reports resumed with Ms. Janice Seaman, Chair of the Historical 
Commission.  Ms. Seaman stated that Archeological RFQ for the Mahler 
property had received no bids therefore the Commission would resubmit the 
proposal.  Ms. Seaman continued that she had spoken with the grant 
coordinator who explained that the remaining money in the funds would be 
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used to send board members to a NAPC conference in Mobile.  The goal is to 
not loose or return any portion of the grant funds.  She also stated that the 
Commission would work to recapture the $10,000. 
 
Council Member Nix reported on behalf of the Planning and Zoning 
Commission asking City Clerk Lehman for clarification on the Sign Ordinance 
to determine if the ordinance was currently being reviewed by the County or 
City.  City Clerk Lehman responded that the ordinance is currently under 
review noting that if the City obtains Main Street Alabama designation that the 
program would provide resources and guidelines as well.  He continued that a 
draft of the ordinance would be prepared by the County and presented to the 
Planning and Zoning Commission who would present to the Council.  Council 
Member Nix thanked City Clerk Lehman for the information then stated that 
the City needs to ensure that everyone goes through the proper channels to 
secure signage approval including the City.  City Clerk Lehman stated that the 
process currently calls for every entity to contact the County Building 
Development Department to secure sign permits.  Debby Raymond, Revenue 
Director, stated that she informs each new business that obtains a business 
license of the permit process. 
 
City Clerk Lehman informed the Council of a request for de-annexation for a 
property located on Reynolds Cemetery Road.  The property owner would like 
to have two mobile homes on the property and was informed by the County 
that since the property is within the city limits only one mobile home is allowed 
as the property exceeds 3 acres.  City Clerk Lehman continued that he is 
unaware of any time that the Council has approved a de-annexation of 
property.  The Mayor stated that she would recommend that the Council not 
set a precedent to begin allowing de-annexation.  City Clerk Lehman 
suggested that the Council refer the issue to the Annexation Committee for 
recommendation back to the Council. 
 

o Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, 
American Village, Sister City Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – 

 
Allie Williams, Director of the Parnell Library, was unable to attend. However, 
she provided the following report to the Council: 
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Council Member Gilbert announced upcoming events at our educational 
institutions noting that the University held Commencement on Saturday at 
9:00 am and that MHS would hold Graduation on May 23 with Awards Day 
being held on May 13.  She continued that MES would host Play Day on May 
13 and the 5th grade Awards on May 24 and MMS would hold Awards Day on 
May 23.  She concluded that the University had begun the May term. 
 
Mayor Cost noted that the City is revamping the website and have started the 
redesign process, but encouraged the Council and audience to notify her or 
any staff member at City Hall of any issues or topics that need to be 
addressed or added to our website. 
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Greg Reece, President of the Library Foundation Board, stated that Alabama 
Power has been gracious to work with during the application process for the 
EBSCO Grant for solar panels for energy efficiently.  He continued that it was 
a pilot program and Alabama Power has demonstrated great support and 
consistently send people to aid in the process. 
 
Mayor Cost asked Grace Stermer, President of the Junior City Council, to 
update everyone on projects and issues identified by our youth.  Ms. Stermer 
noted that the MJCC was currently utilizing social media accounts to increase 
communication of events and activities.   
 
 

o Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, 
Chamber) –  

 
Council Member Woodham stated that the Finance Committee met last week.  
She asked Ms. Raymond for clarification on whether or not we were behind or 
ahead in business license revenue.  City Clerk Lehman stated the City was 
ahead in Month to Month but behind in Year to Date.  He also noted that the 
property tax revenue was a little behind last year.  She continued that the 
financial report and statements looked very good. 
 
Council Member Woodham asked Ms. Cheryl Patton, President of the 
Chamber of Commerce, for any updates or announcements.  Ms. Patton 
stood and announced that the Chamber would be hosting a picnic at the 
University Lake in lieu of the annual Citizen’s Night Banquet to allow 
attendees to better interact and socialize while networking and we will 
continue to provide the Citizen of the Year award and other recognitions.  The 
event will be held next Wednesday, May 18 and tickets are $20 and available 
at both banks in town or from any Chamber Board member. 
 
Janice Seaman, Chair of the IDB, announced that the lease for Incredible 
Health Farms had been approved.  Council Member Nix asked if the water 
line had been tested yet at the Shoal Creek Park property.  Mayor Cost stated 
that she would find out if tests had been conducted yet. 
 
Council Member Woodham stated that the MVP, Montevallo Project, 
submitted the application for Main Street designation and were diligently 
working on the presentation portion which includes a video made by Calvin 
Meadows. 
 
Mayor Cost stated that she would entertain a motion to pay the bills. 
 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve all bills as submitted.  
Council Member Goldsmith seconded the motion. ALL AYES. THE MOTION 
WAS APPROVED. 
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Consent Agenda -- None 
 
New Business  

o Archeological RFQ – No Responses – Resubmitting 
 

No Action 
 

o Self-Evaluation for ADA Requirements – Refer to Sustainability Committee 
 

City Clerk Lehman presented the following information to the Council for review: 
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City Clerk Lehman explained that the City is required to update their plan and 
stated that the last report was completed in 2003 and paid in excess of $20,000 
for their services.  He priced the scope of work and found the lowest quote for 
$15,000. He stated that he believes City Hall is ADA compliant.  Mr. Lehman 
continued that a lot of the issues we are aware of and already addressing such 
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as the bumps in the sidewalks and have had companies come out to give us an 
idea of what we can do to solve the problem.  He said he felt that council 
members and City Hall Staff can accomplish the work ourselves through 
attending workshops and gathering resources.  The requirements include 
ensuring all city buildings, property, sidewalks, etc. are ADA compliant.  With 
regard to the sidewalks, we compared the process of shaving and smoothing the 
sidewalks versus removing the concrete and reinstalling the sidewalks.  The 
quote we received for shaving and smoothing the areas was approximately 
$50,000 – much cheaper than the alternative.  There are issue that need to be 
addressed. However, some improvements have already been completed such as 
with this new City Hall and the Library building.  Mr. Lehman reiterated that he 
believes the biggest issue is the sidewalks.  He also clarified that to be in 
compliance we must have a plan in place indicating how long we think it will take 
the City to correct any issues.  Mr. Lehman suggested that the Council assign a 
committee to work on the document.  Council Member Nix how long it would take 
to get the sidewalks fixed.  Mr. Lehman stated that currently only a plan needs to 
be in place with a suggested timeline, which include multiple years to resolve any 
issues.  He continued that due to the cost of fixing these issues, the money 
would be better spent addressing issues versus paying for someone to compile 
our plan for submission.   
 
Mayor Cost stated that it may be an ideal project for UM students to assist in 
identifying the areas of sidewalks that need to be addressed and agreed the 
money would be better spent addressing the issues.  Mayor Cost asked Council 
Member Peterson to have the Sustainability Committee take on the challenge of 
compiling the plan and asked that she be notified of when the committee will 
meet to begin the process. 
 

o Tree Preservation & Protection Ordinance 
 

Mayor Cost explained currently the City has a practice of replacing trees when 
removed but not an official policy or ordinance to ensure the procedure.  Council 
Member Nix questioned whether the Ordinance addresses only City right-of-ways 
or city property.  Mayor Cost responded that the ordinance strictly addressed the 
City right-of-ways areas.  The ordinance was presented as follows: 

 

 

Ordinance __________________ 

 

Tree Preservation & Protection 

 

Whereas, the City of Montevallo is a Tree City; and  

 

Whereas, trees have great value to our community, including:  

 

 Providing protection from the sun and wind,  
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 Providing habitat and food source for birds and other wildlife,  

 Naturally reducing air pollution by filtering out harmful gasses and replenishing the 

atmosphere with oxygen, 

 Reducing surface water runoff and preventing erosion, 

 Absorbing sound and buffering noise, 

 Enhancing the natural and built environments and maintaining the quality of life and 

general welfare of the city, and 

Whereas, the city is dedicated to preserving and protecting our trees to the greatest extent 

possible.   

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

MONTEVALLO, ALABAMA AS FOLLOWS: 

 

1) Whenever it is necessary to remove a dead or dying tree from city right-of-way or other 

property owned by the City of Montevallo, the city shall replace the lost tree with a new, 

suitable tree either at that location or another as recommended by the Montevallo Arbor 

& Beautification Board.   

 

 ADOPTED AND APPROVED THIS ____ DAY OF _________, 2016. 

 

Signed      Attest 

 

 

_______________________   _________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost     Herman F. Lehman, III 

Mayor      City Clerk 

 

Council Member Nix moved to suspend rules and leave the regular order to vote on the 
ordinance as presented.  Council Member Woodham seconded the motion. Council 
Member Nix, AYE.  Council Member Goldsmith, AYE.  Council Member Gilbert, AYE. 
Mayor Hollie Cost, AYE. Council Member Peterson, AYE. Council Member Woodham, 
AYE.  ALL AYES. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED. 
 
Council Member Nix moved to approve the Tree Preservation and Protection Ordinance 
as presented.  Council Member Gilbert seconded the motion. Council Member Nix, 
AYE.  Council Member Goldsmith, AYE.  Council Member Gilbert, AYE. Mayor Hollie 
Cost, AYE. Council Member Peterson, AYE. Council Member Woodham, AYE.  ALL 
AYES. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED. 
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Council Member Woodham moved to return to regular order business.  Council Member 
Goldsmith seconded the motion. Council Member Nix, AYE.  Council Member 
Goldsmith, AYE.  Council Member Gilbert, AYE. Mayor Hollie Cost, AYE. Council 
Member Peterson, AYE. Council Member Woodham, AYE.  ALL AYES. THE MOTION 
WAS APPROVED. 
 

o Request for Funds Supporting Fire & EMS Service – UM and Wilton  
 

City Clerk Lehman explained that the City was currently providing Fire and EMS 
Service to the Town of Wilton through contract and the University by location.  
Currently the Town of Wilton was paying the City of Montevallo approximately 
$6300 a year for protection, however, when you look at the number of people 
being serviced and divide the cost of expenses to provide the service, the cost 
averages about $54 a person, indicating that the Town of Wilton should be 
paying closer to $38,000 a year.  We are asking for the Council to approve the 
request to ask Wilton to increase their payment for service.  Mr. Lehman also 
noted that Aldrich was currently paying $10,000 a year.  The University formerly 
paid us $1400 a month to assist with equipment maintenance and needs but that 
payment stopped some time ago.  Discussions had occurred with multiple UM 
Presidents over the years regarding reinstating funding, but to no avail.  He 
continued that he understood that the University had limited resources but felt 
they needed to contribute their fair share.  Council Member Nix commented that 
the campus housed the tallest buildings in the City.  Mr. Lehman agreed and 
noted that the University has its own State Act or Code regarding our Fire 
services entering the campus.  He continued that the City now has a good 
working relationship with the University and holds trainings on campus.  He 
stated that the Council is being asked to approve our asking the University to 
consider paying their fair share at approximately $50,000.  Mr. Lehman 
suggested that the Council approve the Mayor or her designee to begin 
negotiations with the Town of Wilton and the University regarding paying their fair 
share for the Fire and EMS Service.   
 
The letters to the Town of Wilton and the University were presented for review as 
follows: 
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Council Member Nix moved to approve the Mayor or her designee to negotiate 
the terms of payment for Fire and EMS Service being provided to the Town of 
Wilton and the University of Montevallo.  Council Member Peterson seconded the 
motion.  ALL AYES.  THE MOTION WAS APPROVED. 
 

o National Preservation Month Proclamation 
 
Mayor Cost presented the Proclamation as follows: 
 

 
 

National Preservation Month  
PROCLAMATION 

 
WHEREAS, historic preservation is an effective tool for managing growth and sustainable 
development, revitalizing neighborhoods, fostering local pride and maintaining community 
character while enhancing livability;  
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WHEREAS, historic preservation is relevant for communities across the nation, both urban and 
rural, and for Americans of all ages, all walks of life and all ethnic backgrounds;  
 
WHEREAS, it is important to celebrate the role of history in our lives and the contributions 
made by dedicated individuals in helping to preserve the tangible aspects of the heritage that 
has shaped us as a people;  
 
WHEREAS, "This Place Matters" is the theme for National Preservation Month 2016 and it is 
meant to excite current supporters and introduce additional supporters and community 
members to preservation and the enrichment of the places that make Montevallo special;  
 
WHEREAS, Montevallo has historic resources located throughout the City, is working with the 
Montevallo Historic Preservation Commission to improve, preserve and protect the resources 
we have, has two established National Historic Districts within our city, and has applied for 
participation in the Main Street Alabama program and will be sending representatives from 
Montevallo to the Main Street Conference in Milwaukee at the end of the month; and  
 
WHEREAS, Montevallo will celebrate these efforts during National Preservation Month.  
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MONTEVALLO, I, 
Hollie C. Cost, Mayor of the City of Montevallo, Alabama, hereby proclaim May 2016 to be 
NATIONAL PRESERVATION MONTH in Montevallo and encourage all Montevallo citizens to join 
in this observation.  
Dated this ____ day of May 2016.  
 
 
_____________________________________  
HOLLIE C. COST, MAYOR  
 
ATTEST: 
 
 _____________________________________ 
HERMAN LEHMAN, CITY CLERK 

 
 
Mayor Cost stated that although the Council does not have to approve to 
authorize the Mayor to sign a Proclamation, she prefers to have Council support 
for the Proclamation.  She asked that the Council vote to indicate their support to 
designate May 2016 as National Preservation Month. 
 
Council Member Nix moved that the Council approves and supports the National 
Preservation Month Proclamation as presented.  Council Member Peterson 
seconded the motion.  ALL AYES.  THE MOTION WAS APPROVED. 
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o Declaration of Surplus Property and Authorization for Disposal at Auction 

 
Mayor Cost noted that three items were being requested to declare as surplus by 
the Police Department.  All three items were vehicles no longer in service. The 
following information was provided: 
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Council Member Goldsmith moved to approve the declaration of three Police 
vehicles as surplus property and authorize for disposal at auction.  Council 
Member Woodham seconded the motion.  ALL AYES. THE MOTION WAS 
APPROVED. 

 
Old Business 

o Demolition Bid Award - 613 Shelby St.   
 

Mayor Cost noted that a recommendation from the Abatement Board had not 
been received to remove this agenda item therefore, no action was required. 
 

o Food Truck Ordinance  
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City Clerk Lehman explained that the Ordinance was still being edited and would 
be discussed at a future meeting. 

 
Board Appointments 

o Water & Sewer Board – Roger Wheeler 
 

Mayor Cost noted that Roger Wheeler had agreed to continue to serve on the 
Water & Sewer Board and is seeking reappointment. 
 
Council Member Nix moved to reappoint Mr. Roger Wheeler to the Water & 
Sewer Board.  Council Member Gilbert seconded the motion.  ALL AYES.  THE 
MOTION WAS APROVED. 
 
The Mayor and Council expressed their gratitude for his willingness to serve. 
 

 
Other Business 
 
City Clerk Lehman noted that the Council had discussed the possibility of establishing 
Bloch Street as a One-Way only and it was determined that there may be an issue with 
creating a dead end at Valley Street.  Mr. Lehman indicated that Dr. Anderson is no 
longer in favor of the one-way street.  Mr. Lehman stated that the public hearing on the 
issue was originally set for May 23rd, however, due that issues had been identified the 
hearing would need to be postponed. Council Member Nix noted that establishing the 
one-way was also to address the major safety concern at that intersection.  Council 
Member Woodham suggested that the Council obtain recommendations from the Police 
and Fire Departments on the issue.  Mayor Cost stated that the hearing would be 
delayed until the 1st of June. 
 
Mayor Cost asked for the Council to consider the request from Ms. Barnett with Helping 
Hands of Alabama to waive the facility and vendor fees for her event in September at 
Orr Park.   
 
Council Member Nix moved to waive the reservation and vendor fees for Our Helping 
Hands of Alabama for the September 10 event being held at Orr Park.  Council Member 
Peterson seconded the motion.  ALL AYES. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED. 
 
 
Citizen Participation  
 
Mayor Cost thanked all citizens for being present and bringing issues they were 
passionate about to the Council for consideration. She asked if anyone else wanted to 
address the Council. 
 
Michael Patton, resident on Highland Street, stated he had a question regarding the 
Tree Preservation and Protection Ordinance.  He asked whether the ordinance 
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addressed living trees that may be removed as the language of the ordinance only 
addressed dead or dying trees.  Mayor Cost assured Dr. Patton that the City will replace 
any tree that must be removed and thanked him for paying close attention and stated 
that she would review the language of the ordinance. 
 
Adjourn 
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Council Member 
Woodham seconded the motion. ALL AYES.  THE MEETING ADJORNED AT 6:50 pm. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
 
 
 
_________________________ 

Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
 
 
 


